# QUALITY ASSURANCE COUNCIL AUDIT MANUAL SECOND AUDIT CYCLE

















# **Table of Contents**

Executive	Summary	1
1.	Introduction	3
2.	Aims of audit	10
3.	Scope of the second round of QAC audits	12
4.	Process for the second round of QAC audits	14
5.	Audit Panels	26
6.	Audit Themes and focused areas	28
7.	Information requirements	31
8.	Audit reports	33
9.	Follow-up to audit	36
Annex A	Factors for consideration in assessing academic standards and quality	37
Annex B	Quality manuals – institutional management of quality assurance	41
Annex C	Preparation of self-evaluation document (Institutional Submission)	42
Annex D	Indicative programme for institutional briefing	43
Annex E	Indicative audit visit programme	44
Annex F	Evidence for Audit Themes	45
Annex G	Information requirements	48
Annex H	Roles and responsibilities of Audit Panel members and Audit Coordinator	50
Annex I	Auditing programmes offered outside Hong Kong	53
Annex J	Audit of non-UGC funded institutions	55
Annex K	Institutional action plans and progress reports	56
Annex L	Structure and content of the overview report of all eight quality audits	58
Annex M	Representations by institutions	59
Annex N	Conflict of interest	60
Annex O	Privacy and disclosure of information	62
Annex P	Glossary of terminology	63

## **Executive Summary**

The University Grants Committee (UGC) is committed to safeguarding and promoting the quality of UGC-funded institutions and their activities. It performs this role by regular monitoring of the UGC-funded institutions and by periodic reviews of the arrangements in place within institutions for the effective quality assurance of their provision and its enhancement.

The QAC Audit Manual explains the methodology to be used in the second round of audits for the UGC-funded institutions. Audit is an external quality assurance process that involves independent peer review by senior academics in the higher education sector. Its principal aims are to confirm that existing arrangements for quality assurance are fit for purpose, that the quality of provision is comparable to international best practices, that institutions are committed to continuously improving the quality of their academic programmes and that students are well taught and well supported, to ensure that they are able to achieve the expected academic standards.

The principal changes introduced with the second round of QAC audits include a stronger focus on student learning and achievement. The QAC Audit Panels will not only be interested in the systems and procedures that support quality, but also in the outcomes of students' learning experiences. Panels will consider how institutions monitor the progress of their students and the range of graduate skills and capabilities that students acquire as a result of their studies.

The last round of audits had a particular focus on the operation of quality systems at the level of the subject and included the assessment of a range of sample programmes. This time around the emphasis is more on quality enhancement: about what institutions are doing to improve the quality of teaching and learning and promote the career opportunities of students. The method is designed to encourage a dialogue on enhancement and a more reflective approach to evaluating institutional developments.

The audit programme includes a focus on two key themes: enhancing the student learning experience and global engagements. The audit will provide an opportunity for institutions to reflect on their current policies and strategies in these areas and consider plans for future activity.

1

The second audit cycle will be carried out over a two-year period. On completion of the individual audits an overview report will be produced summarising the main issues identified and considering possible future developments.

# 1. Introduction

## The context of quality assurance developments in Hong Kong

The UGC conducted a review of Higher Education in Hong Kong in 2010, which led to the publication of the report 'Aspirations for the Higher Education System in Hong Kong'. The report highlighted a number of issues about the structure and organisation of higher education in Hong Kong, including the different roles of the UGC and other quality bodies in overseeing higher education providers, the growth in self-funded provision, both at postgraduate and sub-degree levels, the increasing demand for student places in institutions and the developing role of the private sector.

The report included a wide range of recommendations for development of the higher education sector including the establishment of a single quality assurance body for the whole post-secondary system, the integration of methods and approaches for quality assessment and the provision of better public information.

It is the Hong Kong Government's policy to promote the development of Hong Kong as a regional education hub, drawing in students from surrounding countries and acting as a focus for research and innovation. The UGC also promotes the development of global engagement strategies by UGC-funded institutions to widen the horizons of students and prepare them for participation in the international community.

#### The four-year curriculum

The Hong Kong Government has introduced significant structural changes to management and organisation of education at all levels: primary, secondary and tertiary. From September 2012, students enter the higher education system one year earlier, and spend four years studying to achieve a degree award. The development of the four-year curriculum has resulted in significant changes to the structure of higher education programmes, with an increased emphasis on the development of generic skills and a wider range of subject coverage.

In order to manage the transition in the first year of operation, 2012-13, institutions recruited a double cohort of students: one following the original three-year programme and the other enrolled on the new four-year programme. This has

presented a number of challenges in the management of quality assurance processes which may have a bearing on the arrangements for the second round of QAC quality audits. Audit Panels may take an interest in how institutions have managed this transition. It is recognised that any assessment of the impact of these changes will need to be conducted at a later date, once the first cohort of students have graduated. However, there is the opportunity to reflect on the measures taken by institutions to develop the curriculum and to progress strategies for quality enhancement.

#### Outcomes-based approach to student learning

The other major development across the UGC sector has been the progressive adoption of an outcomes-based approach to the design and delivery of higher education programmes. Outcomes-based education focuses on what students will achieve and be able to do once they have completed their studies. It combines both the acquisition of knowledge with the application of skills and capabilities.

## The quality assurance framework

The revisions to the QAC quality audit method are part of a wider set of developments in quality assurance introduced by the UGC. The new quality assurance framework also includes the introduction of Audit Themes, with a focus on quality enhancement. In addition there is an expectation that institutions will do more to provide public information about higher education provision and allow for better-informed choices by students and employers.

# The role and structure of UGC and QAC

The UGC is committed to safeguarding and promoting the quality of UGC-funded institutions and their activities. The QAC was established in 2007 in view of institutional expansion of their activities and a growing public interest in quality issues. It is a semi-autonomous non-statutory body under the aegis of the UGC. It assists the UGC in providing third-party oversight of the quality of the institutions' educational provision. Its mission is:

• To assure that the quality of educational experience in all first degree level programmes and above, however funded, offered in UGC-funded institutions is sustained and improved, and is at an internationally competitive level; and

• To encourage institutions to excel in this area of activity.

The QAC also has a brief to facilitate the dissemination of good practice in quality assurance in higher education in Hong Kong.

The QAC has the following terms of reference:

- To advise the UGC on quality assurance matters in the higher education sector in Hong Kong and other related matters as requested by the Committee;
- To conduct audits and other reviews as requested by the UGC, and report on the quality assurance mechanisms and quality of the offerings of institutions;
- To promote quality assurance in the higher education sector in Hong Kong; and
- To facilitate the development and dissemination of good practices in quality assurance in higher education.

The QAC Members are appointed by the Secretary for Education. The Council may have up to 9 members, as follows:

- A Chairman, who is a UGC member (or becomes a UGC member once appointed).
- Overseas members (maximum 2).
- Local academics (maximum 2).
- Local lay members (maximum 2).
- Cross-membership with the UGC (2): one is the QAC Chairman and the other may belong to one of the above categories.
- The Secretary-General, UGC (ex-officio).

The Council is supported by a full-time Secretariat, led by a Deputy Secretary-General, UGC, who serves as the Secretary of the Council, under the overall supervision of the Secretary-General, UGC.

# The scope of QAC audit

The QAC fulfils its task primarily by undertaking periodic quality audits of the institutions. The QAC's audit activities cover all first degree programmes and above, however funded, offered by UGC-funded institutions (including their continuing

education arms and community colleges). This includes UGC-funded programmes, self-financing programmes, and programmes offered outside Hong Kong leading to a qualification wholly or partly awarded by the institutions, and teaching and learning aspects of research degree programmes. The QAC may also undertake quality-related reviews of other institutions as requested by the UGC. The parameters to be applied in such reviews are agreed with all relevant parties beforehand (see Annex J).

## The approach to QAC audit

The QAC's approach to quality audit is based on the principle of 'fitness for purpose'. Audit Panels assess the extent to which institutions are fulfilling their stated mission and purpose and confirm the procedures in place for assuring the quality of the learning opportunities offered to students and the academic standards by which students' level of performance and capability are assessed and reported. The QAC audit also examines the effectiveness of an institution's quality systems and considers the evidence used to demonstrate that these systems meet the expectations of stakeholders.

#### Academic standards

Each UGC-funded institution is self-accrediting and is responsible for setting and maintaining the academic standards of its higher education provision and ensuring that students are provided with appropriate opportunities to achieve these standards. Academic standards are defined in terms of the expected levels of achievement of students that reflect the acquisition of knowledge, the development of capability and the exercise of intellectual skills by students. They apply across all disciplines and reflect the expectations established by institutions as well as the academic requirements and competencies associated with individual courses and programmes.

The standards of academic awards are secured through the interaction of subject communities and through the expectations of employers and other stakeholders. In professional disciplines the expected standards of achievement are linked to the skills and capabilities required of graduates to practise in the profession. Other academic disciplines may have a generally agreed set of curriculum content and expectations that define the nature of degree-level study.

The QAC audit will consider the ways in which institutions set and maintain their academic standards with reference to institutional mission and purpose; and the extent to which the appreciation of academic standards is applied consistently throughout the institution and shared by the academic disciplines. However, the recognition and implementation of academic standards should also be developed within the context of a sound understanding of the standards of higher education in other institutions and in other jurisdictions. Institutions are encouraged to use external reference points to show that they are fulfilling these expectations (see Annex A). Audit Panels will wish to see evidence of how institutions have identified and compared the standards of provision in other appropriate institutions.

#### The quality of learning opportunities

As well as setting and maintaining academic standards, institutions have an obligation to ensure that students are provided with appropriate learning opportunities to demonstrate their level of achievement. Learning opportunities include the quality of teaching, the availability of learning resources, the support and guidance available for students and the maintenance of a vibrant and enquiring academic community. The QAC audit looks for evidence for the promotion of learning opportunities and in particular how institutions assure themselves that their academic staff are competent to deliver academic programmes, that high quality of teaching and learning is being maintained and that students are provided with all necessary resources to complete their studies effectively.

#### Student achievement

The outcomes of students' participation in higher education are measured in terms of the awards they achieve. However, the specification of awards may not adequately cover the range of student abilities or effectively measure the level of overall personal development. In addition to an academic qualification, employers have an interest in how students can apply their learning and in their skills of communication and selfmotivation. The audit process has a focus on student achievement and how it is demonstrated by institutions. In particular, institutions may be expected to show how they evaluate the needs of employers and other stakeholders, how they support students in their development during their studies and how their achievements are recorded and publicised.

## Building on past experience

UGC-funded institutions have a significant track record in the development and maintenance of quality assurance systems. Teaching and Learning Quality Process Reviews, carried out in the 1990s and early 2000s, focused primarily on the quality of teaching across different subject disciplines. This theme was followed-up in the first round of quality audits through selected programmes for more in-depth review to seek evidence that institutions' quality assurance processes were in fact being implemented in practice and that stated outcomes were being achieved. These previous review activities have established a firm basis on which to develop quality assurance systems further, using the audit methodology not only to provide an assessment of how well institutions are managing quality and academic standards but also to take forward an agenda for enhancement and improvement across the sector as a whole.

#### **Quality enhancement and improvement**

The second round of QAC audits has a particular focus on promoting the enhancement of teaching and learning and the development of sector-wide improvements in the value and application of higher education provision. Quality enhancement is defined in terms of institutional policies, procedures and activities that are designed to promote the learning experience and learning outcomes of students and also contribute to the enrichment of the curriculum.

The approach to enhancement will involve an institutional assessment of the strengths and weaknesses of current academic practice and the identification of potential areas for improvement. It may also reflect the particular mission and strategic priorities of institutions, where enhancement is seen in terms of a strategy for driving change and promoting student achievement and capabilities.

In defining the scope for this second round of QAC audits, particular dimensions of enhancement and improvement of the student experience in the sector will be explored. For example, attention will be paid to institutional strategies and policies for global engagements, extending the experience and aspirations of students to participate in an increasingly global community.

# Lessons from the first round of quality audits

A number of issues were identified from the first round of quality audits which have been taken into consideration in refining the audit manual. Key points include:

- The need for greater integration between academic planning, research assessment and quality assurance.
- The recognition and use of the outcomes from professional association accreditation activities.
- The rationalisation of information requirements.
- The recognition of the importance of quality enhancement.
- The use of benchmarks and other reference points to establish academic standards.
- The need to avoid misinterpretation of the audit findings/use of audit findings to make an over-simplified assessment of the relative performance of institutions.
- The importance of recognising the 'value-added' by institutions to students' intellectual development and their acquisition of skills and capabilities.

# 2. Aims of audit

The primary aim of QAC quality audit programme is to safeguard the quality of the student learning experience in the UGC-funded institutions in Hong Kong.

UGC-funded institutions are autonomous organisations with self-accrediting status. They have ultimate responsibility to assure the quality and academic standards of their higher education programmes. However, there is a public interest in how funding for higher education is used by institutions and a need to provide public assurance that institutions are striving for the highest possible academic standards in higher education teaching and learning. There is also a requirement to promote the student interest in higher education provision, to allow individuals to make informed choices about institutions and programmes of study and to maximise their chances of progressing to chosen careers and other lifetime opportunities.

The QAC quality audits seek to achieve a number of objectives:

- To confirm that the arrangements for quality assurance are fit for purpose and conform to the institution's role and mission.
- To provide assurance that the standards of higher education (at degree level and above) align with expectations in Hong Kong and can be compared to provision by similar institutions in other jurisdictions.
- To ensure that students have access to appropriate learning opportunities through taught provision, private study and supported learning.
- To promote and enhance high quality teaching and learning.
- To confirm that students are fully supported in their academic and personal development.
- To advance the highest possible levels of student achievement.
- To encourage strategic developments which enrich the curriculum and enhance students' opportunities for employment and career development.
- To provide public information, through audit reports and other documents, about the quality and academic standards of UGC-funded provision to assist prospective students, employers and other interested parties.

Quality audit is an activity that involves cooperation between institutions, the QAC and Audit Panels. It is most effective when institutions see it as an opportunity to reflect on their current practice and consider ways of improving what they do. By

using the opportunity of external review, institutions can assess the effectiveness of strategies for quality enhancement and seek confirmation of proposed developments. Quality audit may also identify current areas of good practice and exemplary performance.

The role of the Audit Panel is to 'hold-up a mirror' to the institution, to ask questions about how an institution assures the academic standards of its provision and affirms the quality of the learning opportunities available for its students. This is most successfully achieved when Audit Panels are well informed about the institution being reviewed and can engage in constructive discussion and dialogue about quality matters with staff and students. As peer reviewers, Audit Panel members are well placed to comment on what happens within an institution, but at the same time can offer advice and guidance based on their experience in other institutions.

Quality audit is frequently portrayed as an 'event', where the visit by the Audit Panel is seen as an assessment of institutional performance, and where institutions need to invest time and effort in ensuring that they achieve a desired result. It is more productive to look at quality audit as a 'process' for quality improvement, beginning with a self-critical review by the institution, the development of quality systems reported in the Institutional Submissions, the verifying of institutional policies and procedures through external review and the development of an action plan to address any recommendations.

# 3. Scope of the second round of QAC audits

The first round of QAC quality audits (2007-11) established that the UGC-funded institutions had in place effective quality assurance systems for the maintenance of provision at the level of programmes and faculties, and institutional oversight of the academic standards of higher education qualifications. The next cycle offers the opportunity to build on this established base to take forward priorities for quality enhancement and sector-wide development.

The principal areas for development include:

- Follow-up on the first round of audits. Institutions should demonstrate how they have addressed issues identified in the previous audit report, particularly the listed recommendations and affirmations. Audit Panels are interested in how quality systems have been refined and how the institutions know that they are working effectively.
- The introduction of audit trails. Sample programme reviews were required in the last round of audits to establish that quality systems were working effectively at the level of individual programmes. Assurance of quality at the point of delivery is a key consideration of quality assurance. However, having established that institutions are maintaining a close oversight of programme quality, there is less need for external review of primary evidence with a view to lightening the burden on institutions and to sharpening the focus on the Audit Themes (see next bullet) in the second round of QAC audits. Audit Panels, however, reserve the right to use <u>audit trails</u> to seek assurance on the effectiveness of institutional policies and procedures at programme or even course level or indeed in areas of academic support, if there are particular issues that require further investigation. (see section 4)
- The introduction of Audit Themes. These are intended to support the strategic development of key areas for quality enhancement and allow for the dissemination of current good practice. The introduction of Audit Themes allows institutions to assess their practice in relevant areas of development and provide an opportunity for the sharing of experience between institutions.
- A focus on student learning and achievement. Previous audits established that institutions had developed effective quality systems. The focus in the second round is on how well these systems are operating and particularly on the impact of quality assurance on the achievements of students. This

represents a shift in emphasis from the scrutiny of process to the assessment of outcomes and is in line with the development of an outcomes based approach to education more generally across the sector. Student achievement may be assessed both in terms of academic performance and in terms of personal and professional development, reflected in graduate skills and capabilities.

- More specific coverage of taught postgraduate programmes and research training programmes. Both areas were covered in the previous round of audits. In the second cycle an in-depth, specific assessment of institutional arrangements for the delivery of taught postgraduate programmes and for the support for research postgraduate students will be included. Indicators of good practice are included in Annex A.
- A shorter audit programme. The audit cycle will be carried out over a twoyear period. This will assist in ensuring the consistency of audit practice. It will also facilitate the timely production of an overview report demonstrating the security of quality and academic standards across the UGC sector as a whole.

# 4. Process for the second round of QAC audits



First contact by Audit Coordinator

Agreement of dates

Appointment of Audit Panel

Institutional self-evaluation

Preparation of Institutional Submission

## Audit programme

Submission of Institutional Submission Initial meeting and institutional briefing Visits outside Hong Kong, if any Audit visit

# Outcomes

Outcomes letter including findings Draft audit report Consideration by QAC/UGC Publication of audit report Institutional action plan Progress report

# The Audit Programme

An indicative timetable of the audit process is given below. The process is overseen by the Audit Coordinator.

Date	QAC	Institution
12 months before the audit visit	Confirm the dates for the panel briefing and the audit visit.	Conduct self-evaluation. Prepare Institutional Submission.
9 months before the audit visit	Select Panel Chair and panel members – check with institutions about possible conflicts of interest.	
From 12 weeks before the audit visit	Audit Coordinator to discuss arrangements for the audit with the institution. Determine the need for visits outside Hong Kong, if any, and relevant arrangements. Audit Panel reviews information and identifies issues for consideration during the audit visit, including, where appropriate, issues to be followed up using audit trails. Requests for further information if required (or guidance to where information can be located on an institution's intra- net).	<ul> <li>Submission of information to QAC including:</li> <li>The Institutional Submission, with an account of the approach to the Audit Themes.</li> <li>The information set (Quality Manual, Prospectuses, Professional accreditation reports).</li> <li>Details of access to electronic information</li> <li>Guide to supplementary information.</li> </ul>

Date	QAC	Institution
6 weeks to 8 weeks before the audit visit	AuditCoordinatortoconfirmlogisticalarrangements for the auditvisitandvisitsoutsideHong Kong, if any.The panel meets in privatesession (initial meeting) toagree an outline schedulefor the audit visit and keyissues to be addressed.	Institutional briefing. Visit by Audit Panel to the institution. Institution to make a presentation to brief the panel about its strategic priorities and existing arrangements for quality assurance.
	Audit Coordinator to advise on audit trail specifics arising to date.	
3 weeks before the audit visit	Visits to selected campuses outside Hong Kong, if any, by the Audit Coordinator and the Chair or one member of the Audit Panel and an Institutional Representative.	
2 weeks before the audit visit	Audit Coordinator to confirm the audit programme and prepare outline agenda for meetings.	
Audit visit		l
5	Audit Panel meets with the Audit Coordinator to agree and confirm principal findings of the audit.	
2 weeks after the audit visit	Audit Coordinator writes to the institution giving the principal findings of the audit.	
2 weeks to 6 weeks after the audit visit	Audit Coordinator drafts the report with inputs from Audit Panel members, and then sends drafts of audit report to panel members for comments.	

Date	QAC	Institution
6 weeks after the audit visit	Audit Coordinator sends the draft audit report to institution for corrections of factual errors. A meeting (or virtual meeting) between the institution and a member of the Audit Panel may be arranged to ensure the institutions' understanding of the audit outcomes.	Institutions to comment on any factual errors. A meeting (or virtual meeting) between the institution and a member of the Audit Panel may be arranged to ensure the institutions' understanding of the audit outcomes.
12 weeks after the audit visit	Final audit report sent to institution.	
14 weeks after the audit visit		Institution to provide response for inclusion in the published report.
15 weeks after the audit visit	Audit report submitted to QAC for consideration.	
The next QAC and UGC meetings	QAC and UGC review audit outcomes and may raise any matters of concern with the institution. A representative of the team writing the audit report (e.g. the Audit Coordinator or the Panel Chair) joins the QAC's discussion if required. Audit report published.	
3 months after the publication of audit report		Institution submits action plan to UGC.
18 months after the publication of audit report		Institution submits progress report.
The next QAC and UGC meetings	QAC and UGC review the progress report and may raise any matters of concern with the institution's progress report. The Panel Chair and Audit Coordinator may be consulted. Progress report published.	Institutional response to UGC, if necessary.

## Preparation

The initial contact about the arrangements for quality audits will come from the QAC. A letter will be sent by the Audit Coordinator outlining the proposed dates for the institutional briefing and audit visits, together with dates for the return of the Institutional Submission and the information set, and the timescale for the publication of the audit report. At this stage the Audit Coordinator may ask for information about the institutions' recent developments and strategic priorities, and may ask for an update on off-campus activities. Institutions will also be asked to nominate an appropriate member of staff to act as the principal liaison for the audit programme (the Institutional Representative).

There will be scope for negotiation about the specific dates for the audit, depending on existing institutional commitments.

## Self-evaluation

The starting point for the audit is a critical self-review by the institution of its current arrangements for the management of quality assurance and an assessment of their effectiveness. The evaluation should be based on evidence from established quality systems such as annual course monitoring, periodic reviews, student evaluations and, where appropriate, external examiner reports. In the previous round of quality audits institutions were encouraged to use the Approach-Deployment-Results-Improvement (ADRI) method as a framework for assessment. It would be appropriate to build on this method to include a stronger focus on external reference points: - not just 'how well are we doing?' but 'how well are we doing in relation to other institutions and sector-wide expectations?' (see Annex A)

The self-evaluation should be self-critical and comprehensive, identifying the areas where an institution does well and also those areas where there is scope for further development. It should be an inclusive process, involving the views of senior management, teaching staff, support staff and students, and it should be forward thinking – identifying how the institution can promote improvements in quality and enhance the learning experience of students.

The outcomes of the institutional self-evaluation will be the central component of the Institutional Submission to the QAC. This forms the principal source of information

for the conduct of the audit. Detailed guidance on the preparation of the Institutional Submission is included in Annex C. The submission should provide the Audit Panel with an overview of the institution's quality arrangements and should indicate how the policies, processes and structures relate to all types of provision: undergraduate, taught postgraduate and research postgraduate. It is intended that the outcomes of the institutional self-evaluation will also inform the Academic Development Proposals (ADP) exercise in the future. Until such time as the necessary synchronisation of these exercises is possible, it is expected that institution's ADP submission will form a central part of the audit documentation. It will not be necessary to cover issues in the Institutional Submission that are already covered in the ADP submission. However, it will be necessary to ensure that references to its content are included in the Institutional Submission.

The Institutional Submission should not exceed 12,000 words (excluding supplementary information in Annex G) and may be accompanied by relevant statistical data. The submission should be sent to the QAC as an attachment to an email – either as a WORD document or as a PDF.

The main topics to cover in the Institutional Submission include:

- Mission and strategic priorities.
- Organisational structure (principal governance arrangements and academic faculties and departments).
- Summary of how the affirmations and recommendations from the previous audit have been addressed since the progress report.
- How the institution sets and maintains its academic standards (see section 1).
- The quality of students' learning opportunities (see section 1).
- Policies and procedures for quality enhancement (see section 1).
- Institutional arrangements for the delivery of taught postgraduate programmes and for the support for research postgraduate students.
- An account of the approach to the Audit Themes (see section 6).
- Arrangements for the management of off-campus provision (if applicable).
- A guide to the information set (see section 7).

Background information about the institution and the relevant statistics will be provided to the Audit Panel by the Secretariat.

# Initial meeting of the panel and institutional briefing of panel members

Approximately six to eight weeks before the audit visit, the Audit Panel meets at the institution to prepare the audit programme. This visit provides an opportunity for the institution to meet the panel and brief them about the institution's systems and procedures and strategic priorities. The initial meeting may last a full day and includes:

- A presentation from the institution to the panel, giving an overview of the current situation, a review of issues identified in the Institutional Submission and an account of the institution's approach to the Audit Themes.
- A private meeting of the panel and the Audit Coordinator (the initial meeting of Audit Panel) to discuss the Institutional Submission and agree the main lines of enquiry for the audit visit, including the selection of audit trails (see below).
- A meeting between the Audit Panel and senior institutional staff to clarify any matters arising from the discussions.
- A meeting, which may take place over lunch or tea, with a representative group of students to gain an appreciation of the student experience.
- If appropriate, a meeting with key staff responsible for the management of higher education programmes offered outside of Hong Kong.
- A meeting between the Audit Coordinator and the Institutional Representative to discuss the likely programme for the audit visit and other logistical matters.

An indicative programme for institutional briefing is provided in Annex D.

Following the initial meeting the Audit Coordinator writes to the institution to provide the following information:

- The draft programme for the audit visit identifying the number of meetings and the topics to be covered in each meeting.
- A provisional list of the staff and students that the panel would like to meet at each meeting.
- Details of any further information requested by the Audit Panel.
- Confirmation of the location for the audit visit (normally the main campus of the institution).
- Details of planned visits to locations outside Hong Kong, if any.
- Specific details of audit trails identified, if any, and the reasons for their selection.

Information about the arrangements for the audit of programmes offered outside Hong Kong is provided in Annex I. Such visits to locations outside Hong Kong are to be conducted in the period between the initial meeting of the panel and the audit visit. They are conducted by the Chair or, if this is not feasible, a member of the Audit Panel and the Audit Coordinator, together with the Institutional Representative (or other representative of the institution). The Audit Coordinator agrees a programme for the visit with the Institutional Representative and provides advanced notice of the topics to be discussed and the staff and students that the group would wish to meet. The Institutional Representative has an important role in organising the visit but does not take part in the panel's discussions about the outcomes of the visit.

## The audit visit

The purpose of the audit visit is to provide the Audit Panel with the opportunity to meet with staff, students and other stakeholders to discuss the issues identified in the Institutional Submission and explore any selected lines of enquiry. The panel may wish to clarify its understanding of institutional practices or seek varying perspectives on the operation of institutional policies from different levels within the institution. They also have a particular interest in the learning experience of students and how the institution responds to their needs and expectations. Where evidence is already available from the Institutional Submission or the supporting documentation, it may not be necessary for issues to be explored further in meetings.

The visit normally lasts three days and involves a maximum of 12 meetings with various representative groups, and a concluding session with the Head of Institution.

The panel expects to meet:

- The Head of institution and other senior staff.
- Staff with responsibility for the management of quality.
- Staff with involvement in the development and implementation of policies relating to the Audit Themes.
- Leaders of Faculties and/or Academic Departments with responsibility for the allocation of resources and the quality of teaching.
- A range of teaching staff from different academic disciplines and varying length of service.
- Academic support staff responsible for the management of learning resources.

- Members of student representative bodies and student members of relevant committees.
- A representative range of students from different academic disciplines, including undergraduate and postgraduate taught programmes and students involved in research.
- Other interested parties including employers, recent graduates and representatives of professional associations.

Meetings normally last for one hour, with sufficient time before the meeting for the panel to make preparation and time afterwards to reflect on the discussion and record key points. The Audit Panel prepares an agenda for each meeting and agrees the management of questions. The Panel Chair outlines the topics to be discussed at the beginning of each meeting. Where there are specific topics or lines of enquiry that the panel wishes to explore in a particular meeting, the Audit Coordinator alerts the Institutional Representative to ensure that the panel is provided with the information requested.

A final meeting with relevant senior staff is to be conducted to ensure that the panel has gathered all the information needed and to test any emerging conclusions about key issues. No indication of the overall outcomes or likely findings is to be conveyed to the institution at this stage. These follow in a letter once the panel has had the opportunity to reflect on its conclusions and test the judgments against the evidence assessed.

The Audit Panel meets with the Audit Coordinator on the day following the conclusion of the audit visit (or as soon after as is convenient) to agree and confirm the principal findings of the audit. The main issues to be covered in the audit report and the evidence base to support the judgments will be discussed at this meeting.

An indicative audit visit programme is provided in Annex E.

#### The use of audit trails

Section 3 refers to the introduction of audit trails as part of the second round of QAC audits. The Audit Panel reserves the opportunity to look at aspects of an institution's quality assurance processes in depth, involving evidence from subject departments and academic support teams, or by reviewing particular issues of concern at individual programme or areas of academic support level in the light of the findings of

previous quality audits or if there are particular issues that require further investigation. The purpose of such investigations will be to illustrate the effectiveness of institutional policies and procedures. They will not take the form of a separate review of individual subject disciplines. They are not to be seen as programme reviews but as illustration of the effectiveness of a particular policy at say programme or course level. Notice of the issue to be so illustrated will be given in advance.

The panel assesses the information it receives from the Institutional Submission and the briefing visit to identify potential lines of enquiry for the conduct of the audit. These enquiries may take the form of an 'audit trail' where the panel considers evidence of selected quality processes in operation and seeks to review relevant documentation and discuss matters with appropriate staff and students. Audit trails should be kept to a minimum and be discussed with the Institutional Representative at the conclusion of the institutional briefing.

Examples of audit trails could include the investigation of new course validation procedures, or periodic review, or arrangements for annual monitoring, where the panel would seek confirmation that defined policies and procedures were working effectively in practice. It may be appropriate for an individual member of the Audit Panel to take responsibility for following an identified audit trail, although any conclusions from these investigations will be shared and agreed by the panel as a whole.

#### Reporting

Within two weeks of the conclusion of the audit visit the Audit Coordinator writes to the Head of the Institution giving the principal findings of the audit. The letter includes the main issues to be covered in the audit report along with the agreed findings (see section 8). It also provides a provisional schedule for the publication of the audit report.

The report will be drafted by the Audit Coordinator with contributions from the Audit Panel members. For example, members may be responsible for drafting individual sections of the report and the final editing is to be carried out by the Audit Coordinator. The judgments in the report remain the judgments of the panel (as peer reviewers), and the whole panel takes collective responsibility for the audit findings. The report itself is a QAC publication and the Council has ownership of the text. The Audit Coordinator has a responsibility to ensure a degree of consistency between the reports of different institutions.

Within six weeks the Audit Coordinator provides the institution with a copy of the draft audit report with a request for comment on any factual errors or errors of misinterpretation. It is important to ensure the accuracy of the information contained within the report, but the QAC does not, at this stage, invite detailed discussion of the issues that have been identified. A representative of the Audit Panel will attend a meeting (or a virtual meeting) to ensure the institution's understanding of the audit outcomes. The meeting is not intended to be an opportunity for the institution to negotiate on the content of the audit report or on the conclusions of the Audit Panel.

Following consideration of any feedback provided by the institution and further discussions with the panel if necessary, the Audit Coordinator finalises the report and sends a copy to the institution and invites the institution to submit an institutional response (one to two pages) which will be appended to the report. After incorporation of the institution's response, the report is submitted for consideration at the next meeting of the QAC. The Council discusses the findings of the audit and submits the report together with its comments to the UGC for consideration. Upon approval of the audit report the UGC writes to the institution to confirm the conclusion of the audit process and to convey its comments on the audit outcomes. Reports are published in full in both English and Chinese. Institutions are also encouraged to make their reports available on their own websites.

#### Follow-up

Within three months of the publication of the report, the institution is requested to provide the UGC with an action plan to address the outcomes of the audit with specific reference to the recommendations. The action plan forms the basis of the institution's progress report which should be submitted for consideration by the QAC, within 18 months of the publication of the report. The report should include further details about the implementation of the action plan, including the groups or individuals responsible for taking forward key areas of development and the dates by which these actions will be completed. It should also include information about how the institution assesses the effectiveness of its actions.

The progress report is evaluated by the QAC and, if appropriate, comments are sent to the institution. The Council may ask for further information from the institution and

may consult with the Audit Coordinator and Panel Chair. The progress report and the QAC's comments are forwarded to the UGC to consider if there are any outstanding issues that may result in further requirements for action by the institution. The progress reports are published on the QAC website.

# 5. Audit Panels

An Audit Panel consists of four members drawn from the QAC's Register of Auditors, accompanied by the Audit Coordinator. The Register includes senior staff or recent retirees from the higher education institutions in Hong Kong who have experience of managing academic programmes and institutional level responsibilities for the quality of learning and teaching. They are generally peers who have the responsibility for overseeing the academic standards of awards and the quality of the learning opportunities in their own institution and hence are in a position to make judgments about arrangements in the institution being audited. Recent retirees retain currency for the conduct of audits for a period of up to five years after leaving their positions.

The Register also includes international auditors with experience of quality and academic standards either from an institutional background or through working for a quality assurance agency or similar organisation. International auditors bring an additional dimension to the Audit Panel and allow for comparison of practice and academic standards in the UGC-funded institutions with comparable institutions in other jurisdictions.

In preparation for the audit programme, all selected Audit Panel members will attend a preparation and briefing event in Hong Kong to ensure that they are fully familiar with the revised arrangements for QAC audit and appreciate the differences in the style of engagement with institutions, particularly the opportunities for greater dialogue and discussion with staff and students and the significance of the Audit Themes.

The Audit Panel has two auditors with a background in the Hong Kong higher education system and two international auditors. One of the international auditors will be appointed as Panel Chair to preside over the panel's activities with a degree of detachment from the UGC-funded institutions. The QAC reserves the right to appoint lay members to Audit Panels where it is appropriate.

The Audit Coordinator will act as secretary to the panel and will have responsibility for the management and organisation of the audit programme, for keeping a record of the discussions in meetings and liaising with the institution. The Audit Coordinator is not a member of the Audit Panel and will not contribute to the judgments of the panel. The selection of Audit Panel members will be carried out by the QAC approximately nine months before the audit visit. The proposed panel membership will be shared with the institution and any concerns about conflicts of interest or problems of compatibility may be reported to the QAC. Although every effort will be made to try and ensure that the Audit Panel is appropriate for the institution being audited, the final decision about panel membership rests with the QAC.

Audit meetings provide an opportunity for an informed dialogue between the Audit Panel and representatives from the institution. Each meeting will have an agenda and all panel members will be involved in asking relevant questions. The Audit Coordinator will ensure that institutions are aware of the topics for discussion in each meeting. The purpose of the meetings is to allow the panel to test the claims made in the Institutional Submission and explore in greater depth issues that emerge from their assessment of the evidence base. They should not be treated as interviews of staff or students to gather information. The relevant details should have been provided in the Institution's information set (see section 7). Meetings should normally involve no more than eight representatives from the institution.

# 6. Audit Themes and focused areas

One of the key features of the second round of quality audits is the focus on quality enhancement and sector-wide improvement. The Audit Themes provide an opportunity for institutions to reflect on their current policies and strategies in selected areas of development and to consider plans for future activity. Institutions should include an account of their approach to both Audit Themes in their Institutional Submissions. It is also expected that these plans will form a significant element of the presentation offered to the Audit Panel at the institutional briefing. During the audit visit, panel members explore the extent to which the themes are embedded in institutional practices and comment on plans for further strategic developments.

The purposes of the Audit Themes are:

- To support the strategic development of the UGC sector.
- To promote continuing improvement.
- To provide the opportunity for sharing between institutions in the strategic development of key areas for quality enhancement.
- To allow the dissemination of good practice.

The selected Audit Themes for the second round of quality audits are:

- Enhancing the student learning experience.
- Global engagements: strategies and current developments.

# Enhancing the student learning experience

The quality of learning opportunities is fundamental to any quality system for higher education and remains central to the audit enquiries. Audit Panels expect to know how an institution monitors the quality of its teaching and what steps it is taking to promote the professional development of its academic and support staff.

The focus in this theme is on 'enhancement' and particularly what approaches are being taken at institutional level to promote a systematic improvement in the learning experience of students. Audit Panels will be interested in how institutions are approaching the issue of enhancement and how they ensure that different academic subject areas are developing approaches which are relevant to their circumstances. Enhancement involves more than a simple collection of examples of good practice or innovative developments in teaching and learning from across the institution. There should be policies, structures and processes in place to identify the need for improvement and mechanisms for ensuring that appropriate actions are taken.

While Annex A provides an indication of the topics that will be covered in the general review of the quality of an institutions' academic provision, the specific issues to be covered under this Audit Theme include:

- The student learning experience: including institutional strategies for engaging and supporting students, the development of graduate attributes and the management of the learning environment.
- Assessment of learning outcomes: ensuring that learning outcomes are linked to assessment methods and that students have appropriate opportunities to demonstrate their achievement of learning outcomes.
- Postgraduate teaching: confirming the link between learning outcomes and teaching and learning strategies and assessing the level of support and guidance available to postgraduate students.
- The recognition of teaching excellence: including institutional policies for reviewing the quality of teaching, the recognition and reward of staff achievements in performance review, promotion and reward, and the celebration of good teaching through teaching awards and other recognition schemes.
- Support for teaching: evaluating the provision of professional development opportunities for staff, the sharing of good practice between faculties and departments and the provision of appropriate learning resources to allow students to achieve learning outcomes.
- Monitoring institutional practice: including the use of external reference points, the development of enhancement plans and the use of performance indicators of good teaching.
- Scholarship research: support for staff investigating developments in pedagogy and learning support.
- Assessment of the extent to which teaching is informed by scholarship and a commitment to investigation and enquiry.
- Assessment of student satisfaction: confirming arrangements for the collection and evaluation/assessment of student feedback and procedures for responding to the issues raised.

# Global engagements: strategies and current developments

As a relatively small and externally focused economy, Hong Kong is particularly well positioned to respond to the challenges of globalisation. This has far-reaching implications not just for the future development of the UGC-funded institutions but also to the support and encouragement given to existing students. In considering this theme, the Audit Panel will focus on the impact of international developments on the students' learning experience and the steps taken by institutions to ensure that students are prepared for participation in the international community. One aspect of this is the coverage of international themes in the design and delivery of programmes and the specification of learning outcomes. There may also be examples of extracurricular activities which help to promote greater awareness of international issues.

The Audit Panel will also explore the extent to which institutions are outward facing, linked-in with global networks and engaged with developments in Mainland China. The established collaboration with international partners and arrangements for student placements will be of particular interest to the panel.

The issues to be covered under this Audit Theme include:

- International strategies: assessing current policies and plans for developing global interaction and engagement with Mainland China.
- Curriculum development: including the steps taken by institutions to promote international themes in curriculum development and delivery, and opportunities for learning outside Hong Kong.
- International networks: considering institutional and departmental links with institutions in other jurisdictions to promote collaborative activities and the comparison of Asian and Western perspectives.
- Student recruitment and integration: looking at current policies for the recruitment and support of non-local students and the contribution they make to developing an international culture within the institution.
- International staff: examining the contribution of international staff and staff recruitment policies.

Further information on the evidence for the Audit Themes is included in Annex F.

# 7. Information requirements

Audit is an evidenced-based process and it is necessary to ensure that the Audit Panel has access to all the information that is required to fully assess the various issues under review. With the exception of the Institutional Submission (see section 4 and Annex C), the documents required for audit should already be available within the institution, or from the UGC. It should not be necessary for institutions to prepare documents specifically for the Audit Panel.

It is important that panel members have access to information but it is not necessary for each panel member to have hard copies of all documents. The greater majority of documents should be available electronically. What panel members will require is a comprehensive guide to institutional documentation and easy access to the files. This would be best achieved through the creation of an 'Audit Folder' containing the relevant information and provided for the panel either as a location on the institutions intra-net or on electronic devices such as a memory stick (six copies). It will not be necessary for institutions to submit any hard copy documents to the UGC.

Further details about information requirements and supplementary materials are provided in Annexes F and G. The main categories of information are:

# The information set

The information set in Annex G includes key information required from all institutions to support the audit programme. These documents should be made available to the Audit Panel at the same time as the Institutional Submission is sent to the UGC.

#### Supplementary information

The Institutional Submission should be fully referenced to institutional documentation to allow panel members to follow lines of enquiry and seek further details about key issues. All documents that are referenced in the Institutional Submission should also be made available to the Audit Panel. As with the information set the supplementary information should also be available at the time of the Institutional Submission. An indicative list of supplementary material is included in Annex G.

It is not necessary to make available information that has already been submitted to the UGC or published on the UGC website. Information held by the UGC will be made available to Audit Panels directly.

# **Public information**

The Audit Panel will also have an interest in the information that institutions publish about themselves to ensure that it is accurate, current and of value to students and stakeholders. Institutions should provide Audit Panel with the websites for access to this information.

# 8. Audit reports

The audit report provides a commentary on the institution's management of the quality and academic standards of its higher education awards, at first degree level and above, and presents the findings of the Audit Panel on the lines of enquiry and the discussion of the Audit Themes. It is intended to provide feedback to the institution to assist in the process of quality improvement as well as public information about the confidence that can be placed in the UGC sector.

Audit reports include:

- An Executive Summary aimed primarily at the general reader.
- An explanation of the audit methodology.
- A summary of the principal findings of the Audit Panel.
- An introduction to the institution and its role and mission.
- An assessment of how academic standards are set and maintained with reference to external reference points.
- An evaluation of the quality of learning opportunities.
- An evaluation of how the achievements of students are assessed and demonstrated.
- An evaluation of institutional arrangements for the delivery of taught postgraduate programmes and for the support for research postgraduate students.
- A discussion on strategies for quality enhancement.
- A commentary on the Audit Themes.
- Conclusions about the overall outcomes of the audit.

The Audit Coordinator is responsible for drafting the report, based on the contributions of the Audit Panel members. The report will draw on evidence provided by institutions in their Institutional Submissions, together with the other documentary sources (see section 7) and the outcomes of the discussions with staff and students. Any conclusions or judgments expressed in the report are the responsibility of the Audit Panel. The Audit Coordinator's responsibility is to bring together the various views expressed by the panel in a comprehensive and structured format. The Audit Panel will be asked to confirm the content of the report and its conclusions before publication. However, the ownership of the report rests with the QAC. Institutions

have the opportunity to offer a response to the report's findings which will be included in the published report.

The panel has the discretion to identify its audit findings, including features of good practice, as well as recommendations for further consideration by the institution and confirmation of progress with actions already in place. However, they are not listed separately in the Executive Summary, which may give a narrative account of the audit outcomes. Instead such judgments will accompany the relevant sections of the report. They should be drafted to make clear to institutions both the significance of the points identified and, if appropriate, the speed with which institutions should respond to any recommendations.

A draft report will be sent to the institution within six weeks of the conclusion of the audit and the institution will be asked to identify any errors of fact or misinterpretations by the Audit Panel. A representative of the Audit Panel may have a meeting (or a virtual meeting) with the institution to discuss the outcomes of the audit and the actions proposed by the institution. The purpose of the meeting is to ensure that the institution fully appreciates the issues raised by the Audit Panel and can frame appropriate responses to address any matters of concern. It is not intended to be an opportunity for the institution to negotiate on the content of the audit report or on the conclusions of the Audit Panel.

The final version of the report will be sent to the institution 12 weeks after the audit and the institution will be invited to offer a brief response in two weeks. The report and the institution's response will be presented to the next meeting of the QAC. The QAC will assure itself that due process has been followed in the conduct of the audit and that the conclusions are fair, evidence-based and constructive. A member of the Audit Panel may be invited to attend the QAC meeting to discuss the outcomes of the audit. The Council gives approval for reports to be published and gives its recommendations and comments to the UGC.

The UGC receives the reports and considers any issues identified either in the reports or from the discussion of the QAC. The audit is finally completed by the UGC writing to the institution to confirm that the outcomes of the audit have been fully considered and accepted. Generally, institutions' follow-up actions will be monitored through action planning and progress monitoring (see section 9). However, if the UGC considers any of the issues require more immediate attention, the UGC can ask institutions to take action straight away, and expect evidence of early completion.

Reports are published on the QAC website. Institutions will also be expected to make their reports widely available to all staff, students and other stakeholders on their own websites.

## 9. Follow-up to audit

Within three months of the publication of the report, the institution should send an action plan to the QAC giving details of how the recommendations will be addressed and any proposed developments with the dissemination of the features of good practice. The action plan should be specific and measurable and include information about those who will have responsibility for ensuring that actions are completed. It should also include a timescale for implementation.

The action plan is a working document and it is recognised that it may be subject to changes and development over time. The institution should confirm in its action plan that it has given due consideration to the outcomes of the audit programme and has instigated all necessary changes. The action plan will be most effective if it can be built-in to the institution's established procedures for reviewing progress and implementing academic developments.

The action plan also forms the basis of a progress report to the QAC 18 months after the publication of the audit report. The progress report should include evidence that the proposed actions have been implemented together with details of other developments that may have been progressed as a result of the institution's reflections on the outcomes of the audit. The Institution should also provide an explanation if no actions have been taken to address specific audit findings.

The QAC considers the progress report and holds further discussions with the institution about specific aspects of the action plan if necessary. The QAC seeks to advise on measures for quality improvement and publicise examples of institutional good practice. The QAC may invite the Audit Panel Chair and the Audit Coordinator to comment on the progress report. The QAC then submits the progress report to the UGC for consideration and the UGC writes to the institution confirming that appropriate progress has been achieved. If this is not the case, the UGC will specify what additional measures need to be taken to ensure that the audit outcomes have been fully addressed. The progress report is published on the QAC website. Institution will also be requested to make the report available on its own website, and to any future Audit Panel that conducts a review of the institution in the next round of quality audits.

## Annex A

Factors for consideration in assessing academic standards and quality

#### **Qualifications Framework (QF) in Hong Kong**

The QF in Hong Kong is a seven-level hierarchy of qualifications covering the academic, vocational and continuing education in Hong Kong. The framework is broadly comparable to qualifications frameworks in other countries, with levels 5-7 covering first and higher degrees. The framework includes generic level descriptors to accommodate a wide range of qualifications and providers.

#### Academic Standards

The primary focus of QAC audit is on fitness for purpose, providing assurance that the UGC-funded institutions are fulfilling their stated roles and missions (see section 1). However, there is also an expectation that institutions should have policies and procedures in place for the definition and maintenance of the academic standards of their awards and that these standards are appropriate and comparable to provision in similar institutions in other jurisdictions.

Academic standards are defined as the level of achievement that a student has to reach to gain an award. They reflect the acquisition of knowledge, the development of capability and the exercise of intellectual skills by students and derive from the level of academic challenge set for the achievement of learning outcomes. Self-accrediting institutions have the responsibility for setting and maintaining the academic standards of their awards. Academic standards are dependent on the individual and collective professional standards of those who define, measure and verify programmes of study and who assess student performance.

Institutions are encouraged to use external reference points in setting their own academic standards and assessing the achievements of students. External reference points include:

- Legislative and other regulatory requirements.
- Accreditation or registration requirements of professional associations.
- Requirements for graduate study in Hong Kong and elsewhere.

- Publications from other countries. For example, The Standards and Guidelines for Quality Assurance in the European Higher Education Area.
- Benchmarking exercises with comparable institutions.
- Evidence from employers about the expectations for graduate employment.

#### Academic Quality

Academic quality is defined in terms of the learning experiences of students including all aspects of teaching and learning delivery, academic support and guidance, and the conduct of assessment. Quality is essentially to do with the processes that enable students to achieve the academic standards that have been set for their awards. Institutions have an obligation to ensure that students have the opportunity to achieve defined outcomes and the academic standards set for academic awards.

Learning opportunities include the quality of teaching and academic instruction provided by staff, the learning resources required to complete defined tasks and to support individual study, the advice and guidance provided by staff to enable students to progress their studies and the opportunities more generally to participate in a vibrant, cohesive and self-critical academic community.

#### Assessing quality and academic standards

The objectives for QAC audit include expectations about the assurance of academic standards and the assessment of the quality of the learning opportunities provided by institutions.

In making these assessments Audit Panels may refer to the following indicators:

- 1. Development and implementation of learning outcomes
  - Arrangements for programme design and approval.
  - The definition of learning outcomes for programmes and for individual modules.
  - Procedures for linking course outcomes to defined academic standards and qualification descriptors.
  - Principles and procedures for assessing the achievement of learning outcomes.
  - Arrangements for programme monitoring and review.

- 2. Assessment of Students
  - Arrangements for the design and approval of assessment strategies.
  - Measures for linking assessment practices to learning outcomes and academic standards.
  - Approaches to the development of assessment practices that promote effective learning.
  - Arrangements for the conduct of examination and assessment boards.
  - Schemes for marking and moderating student performance.
  - Arrangements for providing feedback to students on assessment.
- 3. Managing placement learning and off-campus learning
  - Defining learning outcomes for work-based and placement learning.
  - Arrangements for the management and recording of student achievements.
  - Support and guidance for students.
  - The use of learning agreements to define outcomes and specify the process of learning.
- 4. Academic appeals and student complaints
  - Arrangements for the handling of student's complaints and appeals.
  - Availability of guidance and support for students.
  - Procedures for progressing the outcomes of complaints and appeals.
- 5. Quality enhancement
  - Institutional plans and procedures for promoting improvements in teaching and learning across the range of academic subject disciplines.
  - Institutional support for initiatives to enhance learning activities and foster good practice.
  - Strategies for improvements in course curricula and the enrichment of the students' learning opportunities.
  - Measures for identifying and assessing students' academic progress.
- 6. Postgraduate research programmes
  - Arrangements for the setting and maintaining of academic standards for postgraduate research programmes.
  - Regulations and guidance for research degree programmes.

- Systems and procedures for securing an appropriate research environment for supporting students and staff.
- Arrangements for the selection, admission and induction of research students.
- Management of research activity including research supervision.
- Monitoring and reviewing research progress.
- Development of research skills.
- Procedures for the assessment of postgraduate research degrees.
- Systems to collect, review and respond to feedbacks on postgraduate research programmes.
- 7. Benchmarking
  - Comparison of arrangements for programme design; approval; monitoring and review against the practice in other institutions/ jurisdictions.
  - Comparison of assessment practice against established procedures in other institutions/jurisdictions.

# Annex B

### Quality manuals - institutional management of quality assurance

One of the expectations of QAC audit is that institutions have in place appropriate documentation to describe their systems and procedures for managing the quality and academic standards of their provision. Typically such documentation may take the form of a comprehensive 'quality manual' that is available to all staff and students.

Such documentation should include information about the following areas:

- Policies and procedures for quality assurance.
- Arrangements for the approval, monitoring and periodic review of academic programmes.
- Regulations for the assessment of students.
- Arrangements for assuring the quality of teaching.
- Procedures for assessing the availability and adequacy of learning resources.
- Regulations for academic appeals.

The quality manual should be the standard source of reference for the management and delivery of academic programmes. It should be updated on a regular basis.

## Annex C

## Preparation of self-evaluation document (Institutional Submission)

Self-evaluation should be comprehensive and analytical, providing a self-critical view of the institution and a guide to current policies for quality assurance and enhancement. The institution may consider including an element of externality in its self-evaluation by inviting a senior member of staff from another UGC-funded institution, or from elsewhere, to help inform internal discussions. It is expected that the institution's self-evaluation and the Institutional Submission have been discussed at all relevant committees and agreed by the Head of Institution.

An indicative structure for the Institutional Submission is included in section 4. This outlines the topics that will be relevant to most institutions. However, individual institutions may amend the structure of their submission to reflect the role and mission of the institution. It may be helpful to consider the structure of the audit report when compiling the Institutional Submission (see section 8).

The submission should include references to key documents that should be available for the Audit Panel (note the additional information requirements in Annex G). The form of referencing (footnotes or Harvard system) may be chosen by the institution as long as it is clear to panel members where the information can be accessed.

Together with the Institutional Submission, the QAC Secretariat will provide the Audit Panel with a statistical summary, giving basic information about the institutions. This should include:

- The number of undergraduate students by subject discipline and year of study (divided between 3-year students and 4-year students).
- The number of taught postgraduate students by subject discipline.
- The number of students registered for research degrees by subject discipline.
- The number of academic staff including qualifications (Masters, PhD).
- The number of support staff.
- Information on the performance of students by principal academic areas.
- Origins of students local/non-local.
- Staff : student ratios by subject discipline.

# Annex D

# Indicative programme for institutional briefing

Meeting	Subject	Duration
1	Presentation from the institution to the Audit Panel,	1 hour
	with questions and discussion	30 mins
2	Private meeting of the Audit Panel	30 mins
3	Meeting with senior staff	1 hour
	LUNCH	
4	Meeting with a representative group of students*	45 mins
5	Meeting with key staff responsible for programmes	1 hour
	offered outside Hong Kong (if appropriate)	
6	Meeting between the Audit Coordinator and the	30 mins
	Institutional Representative	
7	Private meeting of the Audit Panel	1 hour

\* The meeting may take place over lunch or tea.

## Annex E

#### Indicative audit visit programme

Day 1

Meeting	Subject	Duration
1	Private meeting of the Audit Panel	45 mins
2	Meeting with the head of the institution and senior staff	1 hour
3	Meeting with staff responsible for quality assurance	1 hour
	LUNCH	
4	Meeting to discuss the Audit Themes	1 hour
	(maybe two separate meetings)	30 mins
5	Meeting with Deans and Heads of Department (or equivalent)	1 hour
6	Private meeting of the Audit Panel	30 mins

#### Day 2

Meeting	Subject	Duration
1	Meeting with teaching staff	1 hour
2	Meeting with staff from academic support teams	1 hour
3	Meeting with members of student representative 1 hour bodies	
	LUNCH	
4	Meeting with a representative group of students	1 hour
5	Meeting with key institutional stakeholders (employers, graduates and representatives of professional associations)	1 hour
6	Private meeting of the Audit Panel	30 mins

Day 3

Meeting	Subject	Duration
1	Meeting with a group of research students	1 hour
2	Meeting with staff involved in research supervision	1 hour
3	Private meeting of the Audit Panel	1 hour
	LUNCH	
4	A final meeting with senior staff and staff with responsibility for quality	1 hour
5	Concluding session with the Head of the Institution	15 mins
7	Private meeting of the Audit Panel	30 mins

The Audit Panel will meet with the Audit Coordinator on the day following the audit visit (or as soon after as is convenient) to agree and confirm the principal findings of the audit. This meeting may take place at the institution, but will require very little involvement of institutional representatives.

## Annex F Evidence for Audit Themes

Details of the topics covered in the two themes are provided in section 6. This Annex lists out the possible evidence (sources of information) to illustrate how institutions can demonstrate that they have addressed the themes, or are planning to address them in the future.

Enhancing the student learning experience

- Details of institutional guidance on the specification of learning outcomes and the link to assessment.
- Information about recent investment in learning resources, including library provision and ICT infrastructure.
- Documentation about the identification and promotion of graduate skills and competencies.
- Summary details of programme evaluations and student satisfaction surveys, and the actions taken.
- External evidence of student experience (e.g. International Student Barometer).
- Information about institution's activities to enhance the learning experience of postgraduate students.
- Information about schemes for recognising and rewarding outstanding teaching (teaching awards, teaching fellowships).
- Details of the consideration of the quality of teaching in the appointment, reward and promotion of staff.
- Information about programmes for the preparation and development of staff new to teaching.
- Arrangements for the continuing professional development of staff and evidence of staff participation.
- Information about arrangements for sharing good practice between faculties and departments.
- Information about scholarship and research in pedagogy and learning support
- Details of activities outside the normal curriculum which contribute to student development.

#### Global engagements: strategies and current developments

#### Strategies

- Institutional strategies, policies and implementation plans for the development of internationalisation and engagement with Mainland China.
- Institutional involvement in global organisations and participation in international activities and events.
- Strategies for the development of knowledge exchange and capacity building by engagement with staff and students in other jurisdictions.

#### International benchmarking

 Information about the selection of institutions that are used for comparative purposes to establish academic standards and institutional credibility. Relationships should be evidenced and comparisons demonstrated through the analysis of relevant information.

#### Curriculum development

- Examples of curriculum developments that enhance awareness of international activities and address the expectations of non-local students.
- Examples of learning outcomes which promote an international outlook and readiness to engage with Mainland China.
- Examples of the provision of learning opportunities for students to gain experience outside Hong Kong as part of their programme of study.

#### Other activities

- Details of joint-ventures with institutions outside Hong Kong which inform the students' learning experience.
- Information about research and postgraduate programmes that promote the study of global perspectives and enable comparison of different cultures and practices.

#### Student Recruitment and Integration

- Summary information about the student population including the numbers of non-local students and their place of origin.
- Institutional strategies for recruiting and supporting non-local students and the benefits of a more varied student population for promoting internationalisation.
- Details of plans for successfully integrating local and non-local students.
- Progress of non-local students and their destinations after graduation.

#### Staffing arrangements

- Summary information about staff (including research staff) identifying the numbers of international staff and their countries of origin.
- Strategies for the internationalisation of staff including knowledge exchange and opportunities for staff development.

## Annex G Information requirements

The information set includes key information <u>required from all institutions</u> to support the audit programme. These documents are in addition to the Institutional Submission and should be made available to the Audit Panel at the same time as the Institutional Submission is sent to the UGC. This should include:

- The Institutional Quality Manual (or equivalent document).
- The most recent Student Exit Survey.
- Teaching and learning strategy (or equivalent document).
- Global engagement Strategy.
- Outcomes of accreditation activity conducted by professional associations.

In addition to these key documents, institutions are also asked to make available supplementary information that will be useful to the Audit Panel. Details of the supplementary information requirements will be discussed between the Audit Coordinator and the Institutional Representative. The Audit Panel reserves the right to disregard material concerning areas not agreed between the Audit Coordinator and the institutions prior to submission.

The type of information that may be useful to include in the supplementary information could comprise of:

- Governance and organisational structure.
- The most recent institutional annual report.
- Committee structure and reporting lines.
- Information about the admission of students, intake quality, entry qualifications.
- Graduate attributes/profile.
- Any recent information gathered from employers, graduates and other interested stakeholders.
- Brief details of income and expenditure.
- Details of self-financed programme.
- Details of institutional performance indicators.
- The number and location of campuses.

The Audit Panel will also have an interest in the information that institutions publish about themselves to ensure that it is accurate, current and of value to students and stakeholders.

Information consulted by the Audit Panel will include:

- The institution's website.
- Undergraduate and postgraduate prospectuses.
- Information published about programmes offered outside Hong Kong.
- Any course specific publications.

Institutions should provide Audit Panel with the websites for access to this information.

It is not necessary to make available information that has already been submitted to the UGC or published on the UGC website. Information held by the UGC will be made available to Audit Panels directly, including:

- A brief introduction to the institution.
- The institution's role statement.
- The range of academic programmes at degree and postgraduate levels.
- A statistical summary providing details of the number of students by subject discipline and year of study, the number of academic and support staff and the number and location of campuses.
- The most recent ADP submission.
- Report on language enhancement activities.

## Annex H

# Roles and responsibilities of Audit Panel members and Audit Coordinator

#### Audit Panel members

Audit Panel members are selected on the basis of their experience in higher education and are expected to draw on this experience in arriving at judgments about the management of quality and academic standards by institutions. The QAC arranges preparation sessions for Audit Panel members to ensure that they are familiar with the expectations of the audit methodology and have a good understanding of the context of higher education developments in Hong Kong.

The principal expectations of panel members include:

- Experience of the management of quality and academic standards in higher education.
- A clear understanding of the governance and management of higher education institutions.
- An ability to read, analyse and synthesise a substantial amount of documentary material.
- An ability to engage in discussion and debate with institutional representatives to identify and comment on key issues relating to quality.
- An ability to produce written commentary on the outcomes of audit activity and to assist in the drafting of the report.
- A willingness to work as a member of a team and share responsibility for collective judgments.

#### The Audit Panel Chair

The Panel Chair has additional responsibilities of coordinating the activities of the Audit Panel, managing the audit meetings with the institution and liaising with the Audit Coordinator. The Chair is the spokesperson of the Audit Panel and has the responsibility for ensuring consensus between panel members and articulating the panel's conclusions.

The Panel Chair is expected to:

- Take the lead role in the management of formal audit meetings.
- Introduce Panel Members and outline the agenda for each meeting.
- Conclude meetings with a summary of the issues discussed.
- Chair the private meetings of the Audit Panel.
- Arbitrate in situations where panel members do not agree and broker consensus on key decisions.
- Liaise with the Audit Coordinator about the drafting of the audit report.
- When required, contribute to the QAC discussions about institutions' progress reports.

The Audit Coordinator

The role of the Audit Coordinator is to guide the panel and the institution through all stages of the audit, ensuring that approved procedures are followed. The Audit Coordinator is responsible for the logistics of the audit programme including liaising with the institution, confirming the programmes for the initial meeting and the audit visit, keeping a record of all discussions and drafting the audit report. The Audit Coordinator will accompany Audit Panels throughout the visits to institutions.

The Audit Coordinator also has a role to advise and guide the Audit Panel in its deliberations to ensure that judgments are securely based on evidence available and that each audit is conducted in a consistent manner. However, the Audit Coordinator is not a member of the Audit Panel and does not share the panel's responsibility for the collective findings of the audit.

It is expected that one single Audit Coordinator will manage all eight audits for the second round of QAC audits.

The principal responsibilities of the Audit Coordinator include:

- Ensuring compliance with approved QAC procedures.
- Liaising with institutions about the schedule for the audit programme.
- Contributing to the selection and preparation of Audit Panel members.
- Confirming arrangements for the initial meeting of the panel and the audit visit.
- Keeping a record of discussions in meetings with the institution and the private meetings of the Audit Panel.

- Compiling the audit report and managing its production.
- Overseeing the follow-up process following the publication of audit reports.
- Produce the overview report based on the outcomes of the eight audits.
- Advising QAC about any matters relating to the audit process and the principal findings of Audit Panels.

## Annex I Auditing programmes offered outside Hong Kong

The UGC-funded institutions have responsibility for the quality and academic standards of all academic programmes leading to their awards. Where institutions offer awards at first degree level or above in partnership with institutions outside Hong Kong, or have established campuses outside Hong Kong, the quality and academic standards of such provision falls within scope of QAC audit. The expectation is that programmes offered outside Hong Kong are delivered to the same academic standards, and carry the same credibility, as programmes offered on the home campus.

The UGC-funded Institutions have ultimate responsibility for both the quality and academic standards of higher education programmes, but in reality the quality of the students' learning experience may be delegated to the partner institution. Responsibility for academic standards cannot be delegated and institutions must have appropriate procedures in place to safeguard the academic standards of awards.

The audit of overseas programmes, if any, is conducted as part of the audit programme. Audit visits to locations outside Hong Kong will be conducted in the period between the initial meeting of the panel and the audit visit. They will be conducted by the Chair or, if this is not feasible, a member of the Audit Panel and the Audit Coordinator, accompanied by representative of the UGC-funded institution. The Audit Panel will be particularly interested in how the UGC-funded institution manages its responsibilities for the programmes that lead to its awards. The visit will not be presented as an audit of the partner and the name of the partner will not be included in the audit report.

Audit Panels will consider documentation relating to all programmes offered outside Hong Kong and decide whether to conduct any visits outside Hong Kong. The selection of locations to visit will depend on the size of the operation, the level of risk identified and other constraints related to the audit programme. Members of staff and students from partner organisations may be invited to meet the Audit Panel during their visit to the UGC-funded institution. Audit Panels may also require to see information about any programmes that involve delivery via distance learning, blended learning or other forms of remote engagement.

The issues to be considered will include:

- The nature of the relationship and the detail included in the partnership agreement.
- The legal status of the partner and whether it meets all expectations within the jurisdiction of its location.
- The qualifications and experience of staff and procedures for their selection and appointment.
- The arrangements for the admission of students.
- The equivalence of the programmes offered by the partner and provision in Hong Kong.
- The adequacy and quality of learning resources.
- Student feedback and participation.

The QAC informs the relevant quality agency in each jurisdiction where audit visits will be taking place and provides the agency with a copy of the final audit report.

## Annex J Audit of non-UGC funded institutions

The QAC's terms of reference allow for the review of the quality of programmes (at first-degree level and above) of non-UGC funded institutions, if so requested by the Administration. Requests for review are transmitted via the UGC.

For reasons of equity, the procedures followed in the audit of non-UGC funded institutions are, as far as possible, the same as those for the UGC-funded institutions. In practice the differences between audits of the two kinds of institution stem from the fact that audits of non-UGC funded institutions are requested by the Administration rather than occurring as part of a cycle determined by the QAC. Such differences are agreed by the Administration and the QAC when the audit is commissioned, and the institution is notified.

## Annex K Institutional action plans and progress reports

Following the completion of the audit, institutions are expected to reflect on the outcomes of the audit in order to identify areas for institutional improvement. They should also consider how the audit discussions will contribute to strategic priorities and plans for quality enhancement. Institutions are asked to submit these plans to the UGC in the form of an action plan.

The action plan is an initial statement of proposed activities. It should be based on the audit findings and should outline what actions will be taken, by whom and when. The action plan should be monitored regularly within the institution.

It is likely that much of the focus will be on the Audit Panel's recommendations. However, it is also important to reflect on the progress of activities that are already being taken forward and on existing good practice. Developments that have been identified by the Audit Panel as good practice in one area of the institution may be transferable to other areas, or may become incorporated into institutional plans and policies.

Progress reports represent a more formal account of developments, since the audit visit, for consideration by the QAC. They should include a more detailed evaluation of the institution's response to the outcomes of the audit and should include information about any significant developments in organisational structure or future priorities.

Reports may include:

- The most recent version of the action plan with an indication of progress to date.
- An evaluation of the impact of developments and the means by which the institution has assessed the effectiveness of the action taken.
- An indication of future plans for the further improvement of the quality of the institution's higher education provision.
- Details of the benchmarking of the institution's performance against similar institutions in other jurisdictions, together with an analysis of the information collected.

Progress reports may also feed-in to ADP submissions and discussions with the UGC about future developments.

## Annex L

# Structure and content of the overview report of all eight quality audits

On completion of the audit programme and the publication of the audit reports, the QAC will consider the outcomes of the review programme more generally to see if there is evidence of good practice that can be more widely disseminated, or lessons to be learnt which could be applied across the UGC sector.

The Audit Coordinator will have been involved in all eight QAC audits and will be best placed to draft an overview report of the audit outcomes. The purpose of the report is to present an account of how the sector as a whole is performing and to meet public expectations for information about higher education provision. The report is to be submitted to QAC three months after the publication of the last audit report.

The report will be structured around the different sections of the institutional reports with comments on:

- The setting and maintenance of academic standards.
- The quality of students' learning opportunities.
- Developments in quality enhancement.
- An overview of the Audit Themes and assessment of progress made.
- An evaluation of programmes offered outside of Hong Kong.

The report may also include discussion of the wider context of higher education development in Hong Kong and proposals for the future. It may also include some international comparisons to help to establish the general performance of Hong Kong institutions against similar institutions in other countries.

The report may cite examples of good practice in individual institutions and will highlight the institutions concerned, possibly with case-studies. However, any points of concern or suggestions for improvement will not be linked to individual institutions.

The report will be considered by QAC and UGC, and published on the QAC website.

#### Annex M Representations by institutions

The QAC makes every effort to ensure that the audit procedures are conducted fairly and consistently and that all institutions are given the opportunity to demonstrate the effectiveness of their quality systems and procedures. If, however, there is reason to challenge the outcomes of the audit, institutions may make a representation to the QAC. Representations will be considered on two grounds only, viz:

- 1. the institution can present evidence that the audit procedures have not been properly followed.
- 2. the institution can demonstrate that the judgments of the Audit Panel were not based on existing evidence and were consequently unjustified.

The QAC's policy on handling representations form institutions is as follows:

- 1. The QAC will investigate all representations made by institutions.
- The QAC does not investigate representations or complaints from individuals. Such representations should be made to the relevant institution in the first instance.
- 3. Representations will be considered as quickly as possible following the receipt of information.
- 4. Representations will normally be made in writing and accompanied by the relevant evidence.
- 5. Representations should be sent to the QAC Audit Coordinator, who will carry out an initial review of the submission and supporting evidence. If possible, the Audit Coordinator will seek to resolve matters directly with the institution.
- 6. Representations that cannot be resolved by the Audit Coordinator will be passed to the Secretary of the QAC, and if still unresolved, to the Chair of the QAC. The Chair, in consultation with other members of the QAC if necessary, will determine what action, if any, should be taken. The Chair's decision is final.
- 7. The QAC will report the outcomes of representations to the UGC.
- 8. The QAC reserves the right to make public the outcomes of representations, if this is considered appropriate.

## Annex N Conflict of interest

To avoid perceptions of bias, and to ensure the integrity of the audit system, it is essential that conflicts of interest be avoided. The QAC requires auditors to declare any matters that could lead to a conflict of interest in being appointed to a particular Audit Panel, and institutions are given the opportunity to object to a particular appointee if they consider there may be a conflict of interest.

Circumstances in which a conflict of interest may exist or be perceived include, but are not limited to, the following:

- The auditor is an employee of the institution to be audited, or has been an employee within the last three years.
- Any close relative of the auditor is an employee of the institution.
- The auditor is a failed applicant, a current applicant or a prospect for a position at the institution.
- The auditor is a senior advisor or consultant to the institution, or has been in the last three years.
- The auditor, or any close relative, is a student at the institution.
- The auditor is a graduate of the institution.
- There is kinship, close friendship or animosity between the auditor and any senior manager in the institution.
- The auditor is antipathetic to the mission, goals or ethos of the institution.

Being an employee of another higher education institution in Hong Kong is not in itself regarded as a conflict of interest.

Auditors are asked to declare before appointment to a particular panel whether there are any circumstances, including but not limited to those above, which could lead to a conflict of interest. Similarly, institutions are asked before a panel is finalised whether they object to any potential member on grounds of perceived conflict of interest or for any other material reason. The decision on appointment is made by the QAC after considering the information provided by auditors and any objections raised by the institution. The Audit Coordinator is subject to the same policy and procedures on conflict of interest as members of the panel. However, as the QAC has a limited pool of staff from which to draw the Audit Coordinator the QAC may in some cases simply acknowledge that a potential conflict of interest exists and appoint the Audit Coordinator nevertheless. In such cases the Audit Coordinator is expected to act in a professional manner by not allowing the conflict to affect his or her actions or behaviour.

### **Annex O** Privacy and disclosure of information

An effective audit requires access to a considerable amount of information, some of which may be sensitive or confidential. The QAC has therefore developed policies and procedures to safeguard such information. Institutions and their staff can be assured that confidential information disclosed during an audit will not be publicly released or used in an inappropriate manner.

The QAC's policy on privacy and disclosure of information is as follows:

- Information provided by an institution is used only for the purpose of audit.
- Information marked by an institution as confidential is not disclosed by the QAC or by individual auditors, though it may be used to inform audit findings.
- Staff, students or other stakeholders who are invited to provide information may elect to do so in confidence, in which case the information is treated in the same way as confidential information provided by the institution.
- Audit interviews are confidential in the sense the panel does not reveal outside a session what is said by any individual, nor are individuals identified in the audit report. The institution is encouraged to require the same degree of confidentiality from interviewees.
- The QAC and auditors must keep confidential information in a secure fashion.
- Auditors are required to destroy material relating to an audit, including the Institutional Submission and any notes or annotations they have made, once an audit is complete.
- Auditors make no media or other public comment on audits in which they participate. The only persons authorised to comment on an individual audit are the Secretary and Chair of the QAC.
- QAC members, staff and auditors (on appointment to a panel) sign a confidentiality agreement which binds them to follow QAC procedures.

# Annex P

ADRI:

Glossary of terminology

- Academic quality: Those factors which determine the learning experience of students including the quality of teaching and learning, the provision of learning resources, the planning and delivery of programmes of study and levels of academic support and guidance.
- Academic standards: Academic standards are defined in terms of the expected levels of achievement of students that reflect the acquisition of knowledge, the development of capability and the exercise of intellectual skills by students.
- ADP submissions: Academic Development Proposals submitted to the UGC outlining strategic development priorities.

A method for assessing 'fitness for purpose' in audit. It is based on four questions:

- Approach What is the institution's purpose?
- **Deployment** How does the institution achieve its purpose?
- **Results** What evidence is there that the purpose is being achieved?
- **Improvement** What processes are in place for improvement?

It may be used as a guide for framing evaluative comments in the Institutional Submission.

Quality Assurance Council Audit Manual – Second Audit Cycle

- Annual Monitoring: Procedure for providing an annual account of the experience of delivering academic programmes or the provision of academic services. Annual reports normally include information about student achievements and may comment on the evaluation of courses and modules.
- Audit Coordinator: The coordinator is appointed by the QAC to manage the audit programme and to act as the liaison between the QAC, the Audit Panels and the institutions. The coordinator's role is to oversee the schedule for the audit programme, the selection and preparation of Audit Panel members, the composition of Audit Panels, the planning and implementation of the briefing visit and the audit visit, the arrangements, where appropriate, for visits outside Hong Kong, the editing and publication of reports and the oversight of follow-up activity. The coordinator is also responsible for preparing an overview report on all eight quality audits.
- Audit trails: A process that the Audit Panel may conduct to investigate aspects of an institution's quality assurance processes in depth, involving evidence from subject departments and academic support teams, or by reviewing particular issues of concern at individual programme or areas of academic support level in the light of the findings of previous quality audits or if there are particular issues that require further investigation. The purpose of investigations the such is to illustrate effectiveness of institutional policies and procedures.

Quality Assurance Council Audit Manual – Second Audit Cycle

- Fitness for purpose: An approach to quality assurance that provides confirmation that institutions have appropriate procedures in place to meet their stated roles and missions and to secure the quality and academic standards of their academic programmes.
- Global engagements: The extent to which institutions are outward facing and engaged with developments in Mainland China and the rest of the world.
- Institutional Representative: The member of staff identified by the institution to act as facilitator for the audit. He/she will be the principal point of contact for the Audit Coordinator and the Audit Panel Chair and will be available during the briefing visit and audit visit, to assist with any questions or requests for additional documentation.
- Institutional Submission: A self-evaluation report by an institution. The submission should include information about the institution as well as an assessment of the effectiveness of its quality systems.
- Outcomes-based education: An approach to the design and delivery of academic programmes which focuses on what students will achieve and be able to do once they have completed their studies. It combines both the acquisition of knowledge with the application of skills and capabilities.

Quality Assurance Council Audit Manual – Second Audit Cycle

Periodic Review:	A regular health-check on an academic
	programme or group of programmes. Periodic
	review normally occurs every five years and
	covers areas such as the continuing relevance
	of the programme, the currency of the curriculum
	and reference materials, the employability of
	graduates and the overall performance of
	students. Periodic review is one of the main
	processes whereby institutions can continue to
	assure themselves about the academic quality
	and standards of their awards.

Quality enhancement:Policies and procedures adopted by institutions<br/>to bring about systematic improvements in the<br/>quality of the learning experience of students<br/>and to enrich course curricula.

QAC: Quality Assurance Council

UGC: University Grants Committee

Validation: The process by which an institution ensures that its academic programmes meet expected academic standards and that students will be provided with appropriate learning opportunities. It may also be applied to circumstances where a degree-awarding institution gives approval for its awards to be offered by a partner institution or organisation.

